
  

 

H OOFBEATing 
Class of 1963 

Summer, 2005 

Jeannie and Bob Chunn Have a Mid-life Crisis 
(Way too late in life . . . 
but, at least they did it 

together) 

 Really can’t say exactly why we did it; it just seems to have happened. We gave ourselves plenty of 
outs, but things happened just right just when they needed to happen. We were perfectly content living in our 
self-designed farmhouse (new, but built to look old) on forty acres five miles south of Raymond. Our long-held 
urge to own an ante-bellum house was suppressed for the time being. In the early spring of 2004 we were visiting 
with Gebby Smith (Gebby Burleson, class of ’64) at her store in Raymond when she mentioned that she and her 
husband had recently looked at a house down the street that was a dogtrot log cabin beneath a modern exterior, 
but they decided to pass on it.  We looked at each other and the “old house fever” struck again. We immediately 
drove by the house to look it over. We spent several days looking and poking and talking to former owners, but 
for various reasons (including that the modifications over the years had made it impossible to restore it to any-
thing like the original) we also decided to pass. 
 We mentioned our efforts to a friend who lives in an 1836 house in Raymond. He  was a part-time real 
estate agent and said he knew of one that might be for sale.  Bob went to look at it the next day, an absolutely 
beautiful April day with the sun shining and the wisteria blooming. The house sat on a small hill on the back part 
of over 300 acres and was in thick woods more than 1.2 miles down a dirt road, crossing over two creeks. It was 
listed on the National Register of Historic Places, and at first sight we knew that we had to give it a try.  We were 
not interested in buying over 300 acres, and we certainly did not want to live at the end of a 1.2- mile dirt road 
owned by someone else. 

Note: Jeannie (Johnson) and Bob 
Chunn, MHS Class of 1963, are open-
ing their restored home, Cedarwood, 

as a Bed and Breakfast in October 
2005.  
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 To shorten this story, we were able to convince the owners to sell us the house only with the house being 
moved to another location. We were also able to buy our first- choice lot in Raymond on which to place it. After 
getting both the house and the lot, we undertook to get them together at the same place. We had to bulldoze a road 
to move the house out of the woods. We retained a house mover out of Puckett to actually move the structures (we 
moved it in two pieces) in October down our newly built road, down Highway 18 and through Raymond to our lot 
behind the Courthouse. Then we began the tedious task of restoring the house in compliance with the standards of 
the U.S. Department of the Interior. Finally, in July of 2005 we were able to move into our newly restored ante-
bellum house which we call “Cedarwood”. 

Cedarwood (listed on the National Register of Historic Places as the Porter House) probably originated as 
a pioneer’s one-room cabin built at about the time of the founding of the City of Raymond. The original one-room 
structure was more than likely built in the late 1820s or early 1830s by Samuel Hancock as a “squatter’s” cabin 
constructed with floor joists of logs hewn on only a single side on a stacked stone foundation and hand rived pine 
shingle roof. The original foundation stones and the log floor joists support the oldest part of the house even today. 
Over the next decade or so, another room and central hall were added, creating the classic “dogtrot” arrangement.  
Over time, portions of the rear porch were enclosed to create two additional rooms. This structure, which now 
comprises the rear ell of the house, was renovated in the later part of the nineteenth century with extensive use of 
bead board, some of which remains. Principal historic architectural features of this rear ell structure are the mas-
sive stone fireplace, as well as federal era doors and nine over nine windows in the center hall.  While not now 
outwardly visible, the primitive construction materials, techniques and methods attest to the circa 1830 origin of 
the Porter House. 

In 1850, William M. Standard acquired the property comprising the original site of the Porter House, and 
it was likely he who constructed the one and one-half story front house in the then popular Greek Revival architec-
tural style. The circa-1850 front house is unique in the Raymond area in that it is only one room deep. In contrast, 
most Greek Revival homes of this era consist of two rooms on each side of a central hall. The Porter House has 
only one room on each side of its center hall. Behind one of the front rooms, and occupying a part of what would 
otherwise have been the back porch (or gallery), is an original cabinet room (from the French, meaning “small 
room”). When the house was placed on the National Register of Historic Places in 1986, the description noted that 
“This house is architecturally significant because it is the only example of a one-room deep antebellum, Greek 
Revival cottage in the surveyed area.” 

  Significant architectural features of the front house are the 5-bay full length inset gallery, the classic 
Greek Revival two-panel doors, 13-foot ceilings, original hand-planed heart pine floors and ceilings (and walls in 
the upstairs rooms) and four walk-through jib windows. 
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The reality: How to move a house and reconstruct it... 

In October 2004, the house moves out of the woods And onto Highway 18 outside of Raymond, Mississippi 

The “Singlewide” rounds the curve into Raymond Jeannie and scarecrow Elvis welcome the house ‘s arrival 

The first part of the house arrives at its new home Jeannie, Bob, daughter Cynthia, granddaughters  Hannah and 
Emma Claire 
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Log floor joists support the older section of the house Both sections of the house are reunited on the lot in Raymond 

Reconstruction begins with the installation of the roof and 
ceiling on the front porch (note detail at right) 

November 2004 

This is the view from Jeannie and Bob’s front 
porch.  The building in the foreground is the pub-
lic library (how appropriate for the St. Andrew’s 
Lower School librarian) and  in the background 
the Hinds County Raymond Courthouse (1859). 
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Note the progress of the rear of the house in the left column, and the front 
corner in the right column 
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The left column shows the continued progress on the older (rear) section of the house, and 
the right column takes the newer (front) section to its completion. 
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Bio Updates 
Doris Blackwell Smith, husband Ron, and six teenagers 
spent their annual spring break in the San Antonio area, 
renting a house in New Braunfels on the Guadalupe 
River. They especially enjoyed spending a day with Helen 
Garrison Ridgway and her husband Louis at their home 
in Kerrville. Doris said that it was a “cold, damp, and very 
WINDY Texas Hill Country” day, but they had a wonder-
ful time. And Helen and Louis were the perfect hosts. 
 
 Bryant Boswell “has been living history, one to three 
weeks a month for the past two years as one of about 250 
members of the nonprofit Discovery Expedition of St. 
Charles, Mo., official re-enactors in the national 2003-
2006 Lewis and Clark bicentennial commemoration.” 
Bryant, who is the only Mississippian involved in this official re-enactment, was recently asked 
to take over the role as the main portrayer of Meriwether Lewis. 
 
 Natalie Butler Thames’ husband, Frank, made the following comment in a recent email. “Our 
oldest child, Lisa, will attend her 20th high school reunion this summer. Natalie and I have de-
cided that we have progressed from just old to damn old.” Technically, I guess that this is not a 
bio update. But it is certainly an enjoyable quote! 
 
 Ladene Butts Strong’s daughter Amanda Carole (Mandy) Strong married Donald Bradley Hils-
mier on June 4, 2005. Mandy is an assistant professor of education at Samford University in Bir-
mingham. She earned her Ph.D. in special education at Vanderbilt in May 2004. 
 
 Bevery Callaway Parkison and her husband Troy exhibited at Grazefest 2005 the weekend of 
July 23 at the Mississippi Trademart. Grazefest is an event to introduce grassfed meat products 
to the public: restaurants, groceries, individuals, etc. The Parkison’s Journey End Farm provided 
their Tamworth Pork for the Food Alley. The pork was cooked by student chefs for people to 
sample. Teddy Gentry of the country singing group Alabama is the organizer of Usgrassfed, 
sponsor for the weekend event. 

 
 Betty Claire (Freddie) Dees Stockwell has both good news and fun 
news for her bio update this time. Regarding her lung cancer, as of Au-
gust 1 she had completed 35 radiation treatments and was getting her 
energy back. Her chemo doctor was pleasantly surprised with her blood 
counts and how far back toward normal they had come. The CT scan 
of the lungs showed no tumors. So the doctor is talking complete re-
mission at this time; there, B.C. will not take any more chemo or radia-
tion at this time and will just go back for blood work in October. 
 Now the fun news (remember now, this is someone who 
thought she had no energy) B.C. went to Mexico with a good friend 
Betty Claire with Dr. Herring 
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and for a little more than 2 weeks stayed with natives. They had a blast though were glad to get 
back to air conditioning. She has had a pool put in her back yard – she says for exercise, but she 
certainly has been enjoying it with her grandchildren. Then she left in mid-August for a 3-week 
trip that turned into a 4-week trip to Venezuela. Even though she had fun, she went with a pur-
pose: to help her friend Neptalie, a 23-year-old Miami native, bring his wife and 3-year-old 
daughter to the States.  
 
 Helen Garrison Ridgway and husband Louis have taken up Pilates, both love it, and Louis rec-
ommends it for anyone who has arthritis. Helen is still quilting every chance she gets. This sum-
mer she finished a quilt for a baby due in December and has three more that just need the final 
touches to be complete. 
 
 Margaret Hervey Folsom, daughter of Hervey Graham Folsom and husband Bob, will marry 
James Michael Humphreys on October 15 in Anniston, Alabama. Margaret who is completing a 
Ph.D. in educational psychology at the University of Alabama, is employed by Bibb County 
Schools in Macon, Georgia, as a school psychologist. 
 
 George Hollingsworth’s daughter, Virginia, has been selected Delta Tau Delta’s Sweetheart 
for 2005-06 at Miss. Southern. A senior majoring in education, she is a member of Pi Beta Phi 
Sorority. 
 
 Jean Magee Cox graduated from ASCP (Administrative Support Certification Program) on 
June 3, 2005. Jean, who has worked for the state for about 12 years, is an employee of the State 
Personnel Board. 
 
 During the 2005 regular session, the Mississippi Legislature adopted a concurrent resolution 
commending and congratulating Coach Charlie Rugg upon his induction into the Mississippi 
Sports Hall of Fame Class of 2005. Page Goodrich’s father, sports announcer Bill Goodrich, 
was inducted  into the 2005 Hall of Fame Class of 2005 in ceremonies in Vicksburg also. 
 
 Jean Smith Vaughan has a new job: head of the Cybercrime Division, which is 
part of the Public Integrity Division of the Mississippi Attorney General’s Of-
fice. Her division works in cooperation with their federal counterparts in the 
U.S. Attorney’s Office, with the FBI, and with other D.A.s. They specialize in 
investigation, prosecution, training and public awareness of crimes involving 
the use of computers and the Internet. Jean has been with the A.G.’s office 
since she began interning during law school (1989), and has been an attorney 
there since 1992. 

Jean’s son Patrick, who just earned his Black Belt in Taekwondo, does 
tapes and editing with Jackson’s television station WAPT-16. Son, Ashley, is doing independent 
historical research while also being assistant archivist at the Catholic Diocese of Mississippi. 

 
 Carla Sorrells Wall’s son Marshall married Tiffany Rayburn at Main Street United 

Methodist Church in Hattiesburg on June 25. Both are magna cum laude graduates of the hon-
ors college of USM. Tiffany teaches at Oak Grove Middle School, and Marshall is completing 
his master’s in English at Ole Miss. 

Hoofbeating Summer, 2005 
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Address and Email Changes 
Beverly “Chicki” Atwell  
chickiatwell@aol.com 
#20 
200 Woodgreen Drive 
Madison MS 39110 
601-898-1418 
 
Carla Barnes Camp:  kudzuking@iwon.com 
 
Reid Bingham: 
Apartment 1201 
3020 N.E. Thirty-second Avenue 
Fort Lauderdale FL 33308 
954-566-5218 
 
F. M. (Mike) Bush III 
969 Park Avenue 
New York NY 10028 
212-744-3508 
 
Bobbie (Carol) Caldwell Sparks: 
dsparks2@gt.rr.com 
 
Beverly Callaway Parkison: 
btparkison@bellsouth.net 
 
Bob Chunn: bjchunn@jam.rr.com 
233 North Oak Street 
P. O. Box 1404 
Raymond MS 39154 
 
Sandy Chustz Schreiter: 
sandylynns@bellsouth.net 
 
Beth Cleland Harper: 
bethharper17@comcast.net 
17 Spring Glen Drive 
DeBary FL 32713 
386-753-9185 
 
Connie Dunn Overby: woverby@cfl.rr.com 
 
Jean Gainey Yarbrough 
3804 Old Canton Road 

Jackson MS 39216 
601-982-7239 
 
Linda Sue Gilmore 
601-992-0162 (correction) 
No email address 
 
Eddie Harper: eharperjr@comcast.net 
17 Spring Glen Drive 
DeBary FL 32713 
386-753-9185 
 
Milly Holmes Wilkinson: 
mhw745@earthlink.net 
 
Susan Jeffreys Triplett 
123 Woodmont Way 
Ridgeland MS 39157 
601-856-0660 
 
Jeannie Johnson Chunn: 
bjchunn@jam.rr.com 
233 North Oak Street 
P. O. Box 1404 
Raymond MS 39154 
 
Tom Murphree: tom684@bellsouth.net 
 
Walter (Bill) Overby: woverby@cfl.rr.com 
 
Randy Pray Bower: randallpc1@aol.com 
 
Joe Purvis: jpurvis527@jam.rr.com 
 
Judy Rayner Bruce 
306 Wellington Court 
Oxford MS 38655 
662-234-7789 
 
Charles Richey (Jeremy B. Wind): 
jeremybwind@yahoo.com (for the moment) 
126 Mountain Top Road 
Lackawaxen PA 18435 
570-685-7105 
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Charles Safley: chaskelly@comcast.net 
 
Note: The above really is Charles Safley. His 
full name is Charles Kelly Safley. I accused him 
of trying to “mess with our minds”. We do, after 
all, have a classmate named Charles Kelly! 

 
 

Nancy Speetjens Weems: 
jweems2@jam.rr.com 
503 Clear Creek Cove 
Byram MS 39272 
601-372-7723 
 
Mary Williams Cogburn: 
mcogburn@bellsouth.net 

Deaths 
Classmates’ Deaths 
 
James Harris (Jim) Henderson died after a prolonged illness on Saturday, April 2, 2005, in 
Palm Springs CA. 
 
Susan Rea McLendon died Monday, July 11, 2005, at The Village at Richardson in Richardson 
TX. She had suffered a stroke and died from cardiac arrhythmia. 
 
Sydney Latimer Watkins died Wednesday, August 10, 2005, at Baptist Medical Center in Little 
Rock AR, following a brief illness. 

 Classmates’ or Teachers’ Family Deaths 
 
Aline Culpepper Camp, 86, died July 13, 2005, in Meridian. A native of Whynot, Mississippi, 
Mrs. Camp is survived by her husband Joseph and her son Barry Camp and his wife Carla Bar-
nes Camp. A member of Hebron Baptist Church, she served as church treasurer, bookkeeper, 
and organist for more than 40 years. 
 
Allan P. Bennett, 54, passed away July 26, 2005, in Jackson after a courageous battle with can-
cer. An attorney and Chairman of the Board of Directors for the firm of Watkins, Ludlam, Win-
ter and Stennis, Allan was the son of the late Nessie Bennett, MHS gym teacher and cheer-
leader sponsor. 
  
Eddie Harper’s mother, Mary Carruth Harper, died March 30, 2005, at the age of 80. A native 
of McComb, Mrs. Harper had been a Jackson resident for 58 years. As most of you know, this 
is Beth Cleland’s mother-in-law. 
 
John Daniel Wilkinson, brother-in-law of both Milly Holmes Wilkinson and Marty Stovall 
Hoover, died at age 66 on June 23, 2005. For those of us who did not realize that Milly and 
Marty are sisters-in-law, John Wilkinson was the brother of Milly’s husband Mike Wilkinson 
(MHS Class of ’62) and John Wilkinson’s wife Sarah is Marty’s older sister. 
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Deaths continued  
 
Maggie Lewis Jantz’s sister, Joyce Eileen Lewis, 62, died Tuesday, September 6, 2005, at her 
home in Jackson. A member of St. Richard Catholic Church, she and Maggie were 2 of Clovis and 
Polly Lewis’ 12 children. 
 
Glenda Locke White’s mother Zelta Wiles Locke, 90, died Sunday, April 10, 2005. Mrs. Locke 
lived in Clinton and is survived by her husband of 66 years, Rupert Alvin Locke. (Note: Glenda 
died of ovarian cancer on November 9, 2001.) 
 
Virginia T. Miller, 79, died Sunday, April 17, 2005. A charter member of Ridgecrest Baptist Church, 
Mrs. Miller was the mother of Barbara Miller Marshall She was preceded in death by her husband 
of 61 years, Charles L. Miller. 
 
Tom Murphree’s sister, Margaret Caroline Murphree Brown, 63, died at her home in Franklin, 
La., on May 29, 2005. She and her husband, Clarkson A. Brown, Jr., had two daughters: Margaret 
Caroline Brown Bennett of Bethlehem, Pa., and Suzanne Elizabeth Brown Eversberg of Baton 
Rouge, La. 
 
Mike Nicholson’s father, H. W. (Nick) Nicholson, 83, died of complications from a massive 
stroke on Saturday, July 9, 2005, at the V. A. Medical Center in Jackson. Mr. Nicholson was a re-
tired small business owner, an avid golfer, and a U.S. Navy pilot during WWII. 
 
Roddy Noone’s father-in-law, Harold Arthur Brown, 85, died February 6, 2005. A native of 
Leland, Mr. Brown had lived at St. Catherine’s Village since 1999. In addition, Roddy’s mother 
Peggy, long-time bookkeeper for Maison Weiss, died at her home in Jackson on March 6, 2005. 
 
Sandra Scott Salvo’s mother, Rachel Hays Scott, 78, died May 25, 2005. Born in Eupora, Mrs. 
Scott moved to Jackson in 1955 and worked for the State Insurance Department. 
 
Charles Simmons’ mother, Lila Thigpen Simmons, died March 22, 2005, at her home in Planters-
ville. Mrs. Simmons, a retired MP&L senior executive secretary would have been 92 years old on 
her birthday, April 14. 
 
Dorothy Eleanor Swanson, 78, died July 1, 2005, at Highland Home in Ridgeland. Mrs. Swanson 
was preceded in death by her son-in-law, Dr. George Twente II. Survivors include her daughter 
Theresa Swanson Twente of Meridian and grandsons: Michael David Twente and his wife Cheryl 
and Mark Edward Twente and his wife Leigh. She is also survived by great grandchild Carrie Kath-
leen Twente. 
 
Sydney Latimer Watkins’ nephew, Douglass Latimer McLaurin died January 26, 2005, in Jackson. 
 
Carol Williams Parvin’s mother, Sarah Bernice Knight Williams, 90, died June 11, 2005 at High-
land Home in Ridgeland. A native of Collins, Mrs. Williams was a member of Colonial Heights 
Baptist Church. 
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Thank you note to the Class of 1963 from Kathy Walley 

Below is an email I received from Dr. Wayne Walley’s widow, Kathy. If you remember, Dr 
Walley wrote us an enthusiastic R.S.V.P for our 40-Year-Reunion Banquet. That night we 
kept looking for him and wondering what could have happened. We found out the next week 
that he had been rushed to the hospital the night before our banquet and that he died the next 
week. 
 
Kathy and Wayne and Mike and I became friends when our children attended preschool at 
Broadmeadow Methodist Church here in Jackson. We drifted apart when Wayne accepted a 
position with Delta State University and he and his family moved to Cleveland. Mike and I 
were particularly looking forward to seeing them at the reunion. We had a lot of “catching 
up” to do. 
 
After we heard of Dr. Walley’s death, I wrote Kathy a note and enclosed the emails that 
many of you sent me after hearing of his death, knowing that she would want at some point 
to know how much Wayne had meant to his tenth grade biology students at Murrah (even 
the ones who gave him “fits”)….Estelle 
 
  
  
 Dear Estelle, 
  
It is hard to believe that it is almost two years since Wayne's death. It has taken me this long 
to respond to your card and the e-mails you sent me. I recently got the cards out that I got 
after Wayne’s death. I just wanted you to know how much it meant to me and the boys that 
you sent a card and the e-mails from former students. 
 
Wayne wanted so much to come to the reunion but life doesn't always work out like you 
want. 
  
Wayne was such a wonderful person and teacher. He has left his mark on so many lives. I 
know my life is so much richer for having been married to him for 37 years. 
There will never be another Wayne Walley. 
  
Please know how grateful I am for your thoughtfulness in sending a note and the e-mails to 
me. 
  
Please take care! 
  
Fondly, 
Kathy Walley 
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Teaching George Twente How To Fly 
By Gale Johnson 

Many of us knew George Twente as a husband, friend, father, doctor, classmate, and grandfa-
ther, just to name a few of the roles George Twente was involved in. I had the pleasure of be-
ing a friend, classmate, and first flight instructor. The following is my account of teaching 
George how to fly, taken from my Pilot Flight Log. 
 
 On June 7, 1966, I was working at the Madison, 
Mississippi airport as a flight instructor. Not 
much was going on, as it was a slow day, and in 
walks George. He told me he was looking into 
taking flying lessons and had been to several 
other airports, so when I told him I was in-
structing at Madison, he said, “That settles it. 
I’ll learn to fly here.” So, off we went into the 
wild blue yonder on his first lesson. Most stu-
dents take quite some time getting their pri-
vate license, which takes 40 flight hours, flying 
now and then when the mood strikes. Not 
George. We made two more flights on the 8th, 
another on the 10th, again on the 13th, and his first solo on the 14th. On the 19th, we made our 
second cross country flight, and I signed him off to make his solo cross country flights. On 
July 3rd, I recommended George for his private check ride, which he passed. July 4th, we did 
some night flying and watched a fireworks show at the Jackson Country Club from the airplane. 
That was a fun flight I’ll always remember. 
 
 A few days later, I went to work flying on another job, but on August 21st, George and I went 
to Decatur, Alabama to fly a WWII Stearman biplane, which I had helped restore back to 
original from a crop duster. Since it was built to teach aerobatics, we indulged ourselves with 
loops, rolls, and what ever else we could try. This had to be when the aerobatic bug bit George, 
for he went on to become a very good aerobatic pilot. 
 
 I can’t find anymore flights with George as his instructor. I did visit him in Florida sometime 
after I had moved to Tuscaloosa, then we would see each other at class reunions, but that was 
about it. Then in about 1997, I found myself flying for a corporation out of Tuscaloosa and go-
ing to Decatur, Alabama on a regular basis. I contacted George, and he took me out and showed 
me one of his airplanes, along with some parts of the Pitts he was beginning to build. Not long 
after that he and Teresa moved to Meridian, where he continued building the Pitts, eventually 
finishing it. While he was building it, I was restoring an airplane, and when I had it finished, I 
flew down to Meridian and took him for a ride in my airplane. Somewhere during this time 
frame, he took me for a ride in a two place ultra lite. While flying the ultra lite, at some point 
he told me I had it, meaning for me to fly it, I didn’t catch what he said, and we started flying 
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in circles over this parking lot for garbage trucks. After about 6 or 
8 circles, he said, “I have it”, (I got it that time) and I told him I 
thought he had it all along. We laughed about that a lot. 
 
 After I moved to Texas, George finished the Pitts, and wanted to 
take me for a ride. Somehow we just never could make it happen. 
 
 George was the best student I ever had. A little bit of me went 
west with George. 

 

The Bungers Share Concerns and Joyful News 

In a recent email Roger and Elaine Bunger 
expressed their sorrow in hearing about the 
illnesses or deaths of several of classmates. 
Their family also has been through a time of 
great sadness that has recently turned into 
joy, and they wanted to share their happiness 
with the class. 
 
 Their son David and his wife Jennifer lost a 
baby last summer.  It was a very difficult 
time for the entire family. Then this past 
January, much to everyone’s surprise, Jenni-
fer became pregnant again. However, In Feb-
ruary she was put to bed when she experi-
enced problems, which put her at risk of los-
ing the baby. The doctors worked hard to keep Jennifer pregnant, but she had to be hospital-
ized the last week in May. June 2 Jennifer, just into her twenty-sixth week, delivered a 1 
pound 13 ounce baby girl. By the grace of God, their “sweet girl” Helen went home on Au-
gust 12, weighing a very healthy 4 pounds 12 ounces, at just 36 weeks old. As Elaine said, 
“She is truly our gift from God!!  Some good does come out of sadness.  Our prayers go out 
to those who have lost their love ones and those who are ill.”  Roger and Elaine Bunger 

 

Elaine and Roger Bunger talk with Doris at 
Walker’s 

Hurricane Katrina 
 
The newsletter has not received any information concerning classmates affected by hurri-
cane Katrina.  If you have news or updates to share with the class, please email them to: 

Mockbee@OnGulf.com 
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Duling School slated to become focus of Fondren 
Neighborhood Renaissance 

Fondren’s 1927 Duling Elementary 
School is slated for major changes. No 
longer will the building be home to 
Readin’ and ‘Ritin’ and ‘Rithmetic but 
to professionals, artists, retirees, and 
the like. Developer Mike Peters plans 
to turn the historic school into a 120-
unit residential space flanked by two 
condominium buildings taking their Art 
Deco-styling from a nearby office 
building (remember where Keeton’s 
Frame Shop was located) as well as the 
Pix Theatre. 
 

 Camp Best, executive director of the Fondren Renaissance Foundation, says, “It’s going to 
be the biggest thing that’s happened to Fondren, and it’s going to change the face of Fon-
dren.” In fact, the area is set to become a full-fledged shopping and dining district. 
 
 The architectural rendering shows the proposed development as three phases spread across 
five acres, collectively called “Central Park”. The project’s initial construction should begin 
in January and could top $20 million. 
 
 The Mississippi Legislature in 2005 made such development possible by enacting a law al-
lowing school districts to turn over property for private development, while retaining 20 per-
cent equity in the project. Be-
fore this legislation, a district 
could dispose of property 
only by donating it to a non-
profit or selling it at auction. 
 
 Five developers submitted 
plans to the board of the 
Jackson Public School Sys-
tem. Peters’ design most im-
pressed the board for its 
“attention to preservation 
fused with modern addi-
tions”. FRF director Camp 
Best feels that the three-phase 
project will be completed by 
the end of 2007. 
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Texas Mustang Updates 
 
 
A brief look at ’63 classmates in the Lone Star State.  If you have news or updates to contrib-
ute, please e-mail Dorothy Pentecost Botnick at dandbbotnick@yahoo.com.  Or call her in 
Dallas at 214-739-4660. 
 
 
Spotlight on Pat Latta Crook 
 
When Patsy Latta left Murrah in 1963, she attended Ole Miss and graduated with a double 
major in sociology and art.  One week after receiving her diploma, Patsy married Jon Crook, 
whom she met at college.  Jon is a native Mississippian whose family had moved to Dallas 
when he was still quite young.   
 
Pat became a military wife for three years while Jon was in the Army and lived in Fort Sill, 
Okla., and Fort Bragg, N.C.  After Jon was dis-
charged, they moved to Plano, Tex., a northern 
suburb of Dallas.  Thirty-four years later, it’s 
still home.   
 
In the intervening years, Jon made his career in 
the insurance business, and Pat taught in the 
Plano school district.  Most importantly, they 
had three children – Lowry, an attorney in 
Washington, D.C.; Hunter, who manages a Best 
Buy store in McKinney, north of Dallas; and 
Katherine, now in her first year of veterinary 
school at University of Florida after graduating 
from Sewanee, University of the South.   
 
Pat says life in suburbia has been great, but it 
was also great to do a bit of traveling:  England, 
Hawaii, and China were favorites.  Pat and Jon 
were in China during the Tiananmen Square cri-
sis in 1989.  An interesting and historical time 
says Pat, but one she probably wouldn’t want to 
repeat. 
 
 These days Pat spends her time substitute teaching and babysitting Hunter’s children.  
“They are so much fun, and it brings me great pleasure,” she says.  “I really look forward to 
my time with the grandkids.” 

Marty Stovall Hoover and Patsy Latta Crook visit 
at the 40-Year-Reunion 
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Marty Stovall Hoover wrote a series of fascinating emails concerning their new business venture in Florida. Below 
are excerpts from those emails: 
 
“I will be finishing this school year on May 20; and once again I am retiring from teaching.  
As you may know, Paul & I purchased the largest and one of the oldest buildings in down-
town Arcadia just one year ago.  Hurricane Charley ravaged it but the structure is still solid.  
Our insurance policy paid out in full; and as a result, what started out as a remodeling job 
turned into a complete renovation. The building houses a tea room, a candy shop, an eye 
doctor's office, an ice cream shop, an antique store, a real estate office, and some law of-
fices.  However, the largest single portion of the building had been a bar.  We have decided 
to reopen it, not as a bar but as a Banquet & Reception Hall [called the Arbor] with Yours 
Truly running it.  We are really excited about our new venture.  We plan to be open by June 
1.  I already have 2 bookings and the word is spreading.  We will keep you posted as we pro-
gress.” 
 
“The opening date has been moved to July 1.  My first booking is scheduled for July 9.  My 
sign is already up and I am receiving inquiries almost daily.  I have had inquiries and/or 
bookings to use it for Quenci-ettas (Mexican girls' 15th birthday "Coming Out" Parties), 
Wedding Receptions, a Chamber of Commerce Banquet, and a High School Class Reunion, 
as well as a Dinner Theatre.  If all of these things pan out, I will surely be busy----but very 
happy!  As of this writing, I have 3 confirmed bookings between July & November and have 
not even begun marketing yet.  From the positive reaction of the community and newspa-
pers, Paul and I are excited about the prospects for the future.” 
 
“(By the way, I am officially retired, now.)  Friday was the last day of school for the stu-
dents.  I had to go back on Monday to finalize my paperwork---you know, Cumulative Fold-

ers, but I am done, now!  Really, it is bittersweet.  I 
will …miss the children and the wonderful people 
with whom I worked, but I will stay in touch with 
many of them through my Mary Kay business.  
Also, I plan to substitute teach (at only that school) 
next fall.  I say I PLAN to substitute, because it 
depends on how busy I am with the Arbor.  I al-
ready have 6 confirmed bookings between July and 
the end of November and I have not even started 
advertising yet!  I do have a sign on the front of the 
building, which I will send to you on a follow-up 
e-mail.  I am really excited about this new venture.  
I will keep you posted on how it is coming along.  
By the way, I already have a booking for NEXT 
JUNE for a high school class reunion!  I wish I 
could really show off and host a reunion of sorts 
for our class.  Wouldn't that be neat?” 

Marty (Stovall) and Paul Hoover’s New Venture 
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